MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

OF THE REIDSVILLE CITY COUNCIL
HELD WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 10, 2010 AT 3:00 P.M.
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL
CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:
Mayor James K. Festerman


Mayor Pro-Tem Tom Balsley

Councilman Richard Johnson

Councilman John Henderson 

Councilman Clark Turner


Councilwoman Joan Zdanski


                                                                        

COUNCIL MEMBERS ABSENT:                      
Councilman George O. Rucker

CITY STAFF PRESENT:                                    
D. Kelly Almond, City Manager








Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk








William F. McLeod Jr., City Attorney

Michael Pearce, Community Development Director

David Bracken, Fire Chief

Mayor Festerman called the meeting to order and recognized Fire Chief David Bracken, who provided the invocation. 

The Mayor and Council members then led in the reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance.

(Councilman Johnson entered Council Chambers at approximately 3:04 p.m.)

RECOGNITION OF DOCK MOSER, REIDSVILLE’S “2009 MAIN STREET CHAMPION.”

Mayor Festerman asked Dock Moser to come forward and be recognized. He also invited Mrs. Moser and Terresia Scoble, President of the Reidsville Downtown Corporation, to come down. The Mayor said that he had been a witness in a room filled with 500 some people when Moser was recognized as Reidsville’s Main Street Downtown Champion.  The Mayor said he felt like if Moser could be recognized on a Statewide basis, certainly the City of Reidsville should recognize him as well.

The Mayor then read a Certificate of Appreciation to Moser. (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

Scoble congratulated Moser on behalf of her Board of Directors. She noted that Moser has been invaluable to the RDC for both his service and his friendship. Anytime they have needed him, he has stepped forward without flinching, she said. 
Mayor Festerman said it was a pleasure to have been able to work with someone so dedicated. He said he didn’t get to know Dock until about 7-8 years ago. The Mayor said he saw this guy running around, making things happen, and he thought they must have paid him a lot of money. He later found out, they didn’t pay Moser anything, which drew laughter from the audience. The Mayor said Dock is truly a valuable asset to the downtown area.
Dock Moser thanked those present and introduced his wife, Margaret. He noted that she had always stood with him, and he appreciated it.
City Manager Almond relayed a message from Donna Van Ness, who could not attend due to family commitments. He said Moser had Van Ness’s love and her deep appreciation for all he has done. She had reflected back to the first day of the first festival and how Moser had really pulled off the musical entertainment. She said she loves you and appreciates what you’ve done to help her be successful, the City Manager concluded.
Mayor Festerman then recognized the RDC board members present by asking them to stand.

APPROVAL OF THE CONSENT AGENDA.

Mayor Festerman asked Council members if they wanted any items pulled from the Consent Agenda? No one did, but the Mayor pulled Item No. 4 for further discussion.

Mayor Festerman then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner, to approve Consent Agenda Items No. 1-3 and 5. (Later, after a discussion of the pulled agenda item, it was noted that no vote had been taken on the Consent Agenda. Council then voted 6-0 to approve the motion.)
APPROVAL OF THE JANUARY 8, 2010 SPECIAL MEETING MINUTES AND THE JANUARY 13, 2010 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 6-0 vote, the Council approved the January 8, 2010 Special Meeting Minutes and the January 13, 2010 Regular Meeting Minutes.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 2 - APPROVAL OF A BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 11, WHICH RECOGNIZES REVENUES RECEIVED BY THE REIDSVILLE DOWNTOWN CORPORATION FROM TDA GRANTS, FESTIVAL INCOME AND FARMERS MARKET INCOME AND APPROPRIATES THOSE FUNDS FOR EXPENDITURE.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 6-0 vote, the Council approved the following Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 11:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 11
     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 24, 2009 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2009-2010; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to recognize revenues received by the Downtown Corp and to appropriate those funds for expenditure;
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on June 24, 2009 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 15-3441-0000, TDA Grants, be increased by $4,260.00; that revenue account number 15-3493-1000, Festival Income be increased by $320.00; that revenue account number 15-3493-5000, Farmers Market Income, be increased by $570.00.
Section 2. That expense account number 15-4930-4990, Miscellaneous Promotions, be increased by $2,650.00; that expense account number 15-4930-5800, Grants, Loans and Incentives, be increased by $2,500.00.
This the 10th day of February, 2010.
                      /s/_____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________                                   

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC

   City Clerk

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 3 - APPROVAL OF A RESOLUTION DECLARING COST AND ORDERING PREPARATION OF PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT ROLL FOR EXTENSION OF THE CITY’S WATER SYSTEM BY INSTALLING APPROXIMATELY 450 FEET OF WATER MAIN AND APPURTENANCES BEGINNING AT AN EXISTING WATER MAIN LOCATED AT THE INTERSECTION OF SHERATON ROAD AND ROBINHOOD ROAD, WESTWARD ALONG SHERATON ROAD TO THE APPROXIMATE WESTERN EDGE OF PARCEL #7993-15-52-1663. THE RESOLUTION ALSO CALLS FOR A PUBLIC HEARING AT THE MARCH 10, 2010 COUNCIL MEETING AT 3 P.M. (WP-08-01)
With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 6-0 vote, the Council approved the following Resolution:
RESOLUTION DECLARING COST AND ORDERING PREPARATION OF PRELIMINARY 

ASSESSMENT ROLL AND SETTING 

TIME AND PLACE FOR PUBLIC HEARING ON PRELIMINARY ROLL
WHEREAS, the extension of the water system of the City of Reidsville was extended by installing approximately 450 feet of water main and appurtenances beginning at an existing water main located at the intersection of Sheraton Road and Robinhood Road, henceforth westward along Sheraton Road to the approximate western edge of Parcel #7993-15-52-1663, pursuant to Article 10, Chapter 160A of the General Statutes pursuant to a petition received from affected property owners on June 24, 2008 and has been completed in accordance therewith; and

WHEREAS, the total cost of the project has been computed;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the City Council of the City of Reidsville that:

1.
The assessment rate set when the project was undertaken is hereby declared to be $9.00 per foot.                   .

2.
The City Clerk is hereby directed to prepare a Preliminary Assessment Roll showing the individual assessments upon the benefited properties. 

3.
The City Clerk is directed to make available during regular office hours, in the Clerk’s office, the Preliminary Assessment Roll for public inspection from this day through the 10th day of March, 2010.

4.
The City Council will hold a public hearing at 3:00 P.M. on Wednesday, the 10th day of March, 2010, at City Hall in the City of Reidsville, North Carolina for the purpose of hearing all interested persons. 

5.         The City Clerk is hereby directed to publish the required notice of the public hearing and, no later than 10 days before the public hearing, to

mail by first class mail copies of the notice to the owners of real property               listed on the Preliminary Assessment Roll.


Adopted this 10th day of March, 2010.

/s/____________________________

           James K. Festerman

          Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/________________________________                                                         

    Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 5 - APPROVAL OF A ONE-YEAR EXTENSION OF THE UNITED WATER OPERATIONS CONTRACT FOR 2010-11.
With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 6-0 vote, the Council approved a one-year extension of the United Water Operations Contract as recommended by Public Works Director Kevin Eason. (A COPY OF THE CONTRACT EXTENSION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
- End of Consent Agenda -
Council members then turned to the pulled Consent Agenda item. 

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 4 - APPROVAL OF A RESOLUTION OF SUPPORT FOR THE ROCKINGHAM COUNTY MUSEUM & ARCHIVES.

Mayor Festerman asked the City Manager for further information on this item. City Manager Almond said it came to them through the Rotary Club. 
Community Development Director Michael Pearce said he had received the request from fellow Rotarian Dan Mosca to get this on the agenda. Pearce said Mosca had asked for a general resolution of support for creating a countywide museum and archives. Referencing the resolution, Pearce said there is no commitment by the City of any kind for a location or monies. He explained that this was just a “general first step” by the organization, which was hoping to use members from various boards throughout the County and also from Rockingham Community College and the Historical Society, to look into the possibility of a central museum in Rockingham County. The Mayor asked if any timeframe had been discussed. Pearce said no timeframe, no project and no money had been discussed. The Mayor asked if this would be located in the Wentworth area? Pearce replied that he did not know whether the organization had even gotten that far. It was just the consensus of this group that this is something they should go forward with, he said.
Mayor Festerman then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to approve pulled Item No. 4.
The Resolution as approved follows:

A RESOLUTION OF SUPPORT FOR 

THE ROCKINGHAM COUNTY MUSEUM & ARCHIVES
WHEREAS, Rockingham County is rich in history and there is currently no comprehensive county museum to showcase our history; and,
WHEREAS, the Rockingham County Museum & Archives will preserve artifacts and documents that might otherwise be lost to our citizens and will make them available to the public; and,

WHEREAS, the Rockingham County Museum & Archives will serve as an invaluable educational resource for all of our citizens; and,
WHEREAS, the Rockingham County Museum & Archives will use existing buildings and resources, some of which are not readily available to the public; and,
WHEREAS, the Rockingham County Museum & Archives will complement our existing museums-Eden Historical Museum, Wright Tavern Restoration, and Chinqua-Penn; and
WHEREAS, the Rockingham County Museum & Archives is proposed as a partnership between the Museum Board of Directors, Rockingham County, the Town of Wentworth, Rockingham Community College, and the Rockingham County Historical Society; and 

WHEREAS, the Rockingham County Museum & Archives will attract tourists and researchers, thereby providing economic benefit to our county;
NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Reidsville City Council goes on record as endorsing and recommending the establishment of the Rockingham County Museum & Archives.

Adopted this 10th day of February, 2010.

/s/___________________________ 

            James K. Festerman

                      Mayor 

ATTEST:

/s/________________________________

     Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk

(It was at this point in the meeting, the vote was taken to approve Consent Agenda Items No. 1-3 & 5).

PROCLAMATIONS:
RECOGNITION OF FEBRUARY AS “BLACK HISTORY MONTH.”
Mayor Festerman asked Rev. Clarence Johnson to come forward and accept the proclamation for Black History Month, which he read aloud. (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
Rev. Johnson accepted the proclamation and thanked the Council for the annual recognition. He said he accepted it on behalf of all African-Americans who live in Reidsville and for the history that has been made in our community by outstanding black leaders. Black history is continuing in our nation, from the White House all the way down to the City Council, he stated. The late Rev. Cecil Marcellus was the first African-American to sit on Council, which now has three African-American members, he noted, showing the progress being made here in Reidsville.
Rev. Johnson thanked the Mayor for attending events that they sponsor in the community. He encouraged other City Council members to attend these activities and noted they would be welcomed in their churches this month. He mentioned a local cultural event to be held on the fourth Saturday of this month at Mt. Zion and invited everyone to attend.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:
CONSIDERATION OF A TEXT AMENDMENT TO AMEND THE SECTION OF THE CITY’S ZONING ORDINANCE RELATING TO OFF-STREET LOADING IN THE INDUSTRIAL PARK. (T2010-1)
In making the staff report, Community Development Director Michael Pearce stated that Scott Marsh, on behalf of AFG Wipes, has requested that a section of the City’s Zoning Ordinance be amended as it related to off-street loading in the City’s industrial Park. 

Pearce noted that all properties in the City’s Industrial Park are regulated by Special Use Permit, which was issued by the Council on November 8, 2000. All properties in the Industrial Park must comply with the criteria and regulations regarding Industrial/Corporate Parks in the Special Use section of the City’s Zoning Ordinance, he stated. Currently the Zoning Ordinance states that “no off-street loading docks shall be located on the front of buildings in the Industrial Park,” Pearce added.

The Community Development Director stated that Mr. Marsh has proposed that his company build an addition on the south side of the AFG Wipes building. This is welcome news to the community, Pearce noted, that we have an industry that wants to expand. However, the regulations right now do not allow the type of off-street loading that the company needs at this point, he continued. Pearce said Marsh says they can’t have off-street loading on the south side of that building or on the side of their proposed addition because they hope to expand either further to the south and add another section. They can’t have it on the back of the building for internal operating reasons, he stated; therefore, they really need to have it on the front of their building. Pearce referenced the drawing in the Council members’ packets. (A COPY OF THE MAP IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) At the front of the building is where the offices are, he explained. He said the docks would be following the off-set portion of the building.

Pearce stated that the proposed Text Amendment permits off-street loading docks along the fronts of buildings as long as they are off-set from a main building wall by at least 50 feet and does require landscaping for screening purposes. He also stressed that while the City wants to support expansion by local industries, it also needs to protect the City’s investment in the Industrial Park and preserve the aesthetics of the park.

The Community Development Director noted that this Text Amendment would apply not only to AFG Wipes but to all future construction in the Industrial Park.

He said he believes the proposed Text Amendment meets these objectives. He added that the amendment was unanimously recommended by the Planning Board.

Mayor Festerman described the expansion as “great news,” doubling the size of the facility from 35,000 to 70,000 square feet. He said this was pleasant news and asked since the City is partners in the Industrial Park with the County, has it been discussed with the County? Pearce replied in the affirmative, noting that Wade Taylor of the Rockingham County Partnership for Economic and Tourism Development had spoken on its behalf at the Planning Board meeting. He added that his memo had been sent to the County as well as to Alcan and Whiteridge, other residents of the Industrial Park. The Mayor asked if it had been sent specifically to the County? Pearce said the memo also went to County Manager Tom Robinson.

Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 3:20 p.m. by asking if there was anyone who wished to speak in favor of the proposed Text Amendment?

Scott Marsh, Facilities Manager for AFG Wipes, said AFG Wipes is growing, both nationally and internationally. He said they have brought a lot of product lines from Proctor & Gamble, L’Oreal and others. Because of this, they have hired nearly 100 people over the last 3-4 months, he noted, almost doubling their manpower. He said they are now looking at expanding the facility some 30,000 to 70,000 square feet over the next 6-12 months in multiple phases. 
Marsh said this is the first step to giving them the ability to bring raw materials in and work as a distribution center to ship finished product out. He said they were looking at internal and external flow, which is another reason for looking at improvements on the south side of the building.

Marsh said that over the next 12 months, AFG Wipes plans to employ more than 300 people. He said in terms of facilities, the company is looking at four phases of expansion over the next 24 months. Noting that corporate is located in Israel, he said this is how the company has been growing over the last 90-120 days by “leaps and bounds.” He has already ordered equipment for two more production lines. For warehousing, the company is currently leasing more than 75,000-square-feet of warehouse space in Eden. Unfortunately, that means a lot of traveling back and forth, which is good for the economy but hard on the roads, he noted. 
Mayor Festerman said he appreciated the work AFG Wipes is doing, and they’d like to work with them anyway they can.

The Mayor asked if anyone else wished to speak in favor of this text amendment? No one came forward. The Mayor asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition? No one came forward. The public hearing was closed at 3:25 p.m.

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson, to approve this text amendment to allow off-street loading.

Mayor Festerman said he would like to echo what he read in the minutes that one of the Planning Board members said. Mr. Handy said “this certainly seems like a no-brainer,” the Mayor noted.

The motion then passed in a 6-0 vote.

The Text Amendment as approved follows:

Amendment T 2010-1
AMENDING THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING

ARTICLE V, DISTRICT REGULATIONS
SECTION 3.8, REGULATIONS FOR SPECIAL USE PERMITS
OF THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina, that the Zoning Ordinance of the City of Reidsville be amended as follows:

Part I.
 That Article V, Section 3.8, Regulations for Special Use Permits pertaining to Industrial/Corporate Park, Off-Street Loading Areas be rewritten as follows:

Off-Street Loading Areas.
Provision for handling all truck services shall be totally within each Building Site; no off-street loading areas or loading docks shall be located within the Front-Yard of any Building Site or nearer than Twenty (20) feet from any side or rear property line; and off-street loading areas or loading docks located on or along the site wall of any building shall in no event be nearer than twenty five (25) feet from the Front Wall of the building.  No off-street loading areas or loading docks shall be located on or along the Front Wall of any building with the exception of front walls that are offset from a main front wall by a distance of 50 feet and with a combination of undulating berms having an average height of three (3) to four (4) feet and bushes and evergreen trees that have a minimum height at planting of 6 feet to minimize visual impact from the street.  

Part II.  This Ordinance shall become effective upon its adoption by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina

ADOPTED this the 10th day of February, 2010 by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina.



/s/_____________________________________________________



   JAMES K. FESTERMAN, MAYOR, REIDSVILLE, N.C.

/s/___________________________

   Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk
CONSIDERATION OF OPTIONS FOR IMPROVEMENTS TO THE BASKETBALL COURTS AT JAYCEE PARK. 

City Manager Almond noted that for about the past year, they have been talking about these basketball courts and the use they receive on an “around the clock” basis. He said the improvements to Jaycee Ballpark have further highlighted that this is a part of Jaycee Park. He said that is why it had been on the retreat agenda and why, at that time, Council had asked staff to come back with some options for this area. He then turned the discussion over to Parks & Recreation Director Harry Brown.
Brown informed Council that he, Public Works Director Kevin Eason and Public Services Superintendent Lindsey Tuttle have been looking at ways to improve the basketball courts at Jaycee Park. They went to the location and walked off the area they were considering placing three regulation-sized basketball courts, he said. Brown said it became pretty obvious to them that they didn’t have the space for three such courts in that location. They came up with an alternative plan because they found they did have enough space to significantly enlarge the two existing smaller courts and bring the current large basketball court up to regulation size, he continued. He referenced his report, which listed the costs of the options listed. (A COPY OF BROWN’S MEMO DATED FEBRUARY 2, 2010 IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) The option they were recommending will cost $76,500, he said, and includes new poles, backboards, striping and goals.

It was noted that the recommendation is for Option #3 listed on Brown’s report. The Parks & Recreation Director said this option extends and widens the two smaller courts and brings the larger court up to regulation.
Mayor Festerman said he noticed that the memo did not mention lighting costs. Brown said that Duke Power will provide the lighting, which staff feels is sufficient. The cost is a monthly charge, he noted.
Mayor Festerman questioned why the Contingency line item for the project is 20%. He asked the City Manager if that wasn’t a high number in a project which he considered to be of a pretty simple magnitude. Brown said he had worked with Tuttle on these cost figures, and that Tuttle and Eason felt comfortable with this line item. He said Contingency usually varies from project to project. City Manager Almond said he thought the number was high, but he added that one of the unknowns they have on this project is the cost of asphalt.
Mayor Festerman asked if this project was approved by Council, when did staff believe it would be complete? Eason said they would do the site work as soon as it is approved, but they might have to wait for the asphalt plants to open up.

Councilman Turner asked if the bleachers listed are needed. Brown said he thinks so because this is the largest, most used outdoor basketball facility in Reidsville. A lot of people are down there, standing around, and while there are some bleachers there currently, they are old, he noted. Mayor Pro Tem Balsley said the players need to have someplace to sit out while others play. Brown said the bleacher costs were for four sets of five new bleachers. He explained where they would be located.
A question by Councilman Johnson about improvements to the bridge led to a description of the current bridge by Eason and the need for its replacement. That current bridge has been there since before Brown was Parks & Recreation Director, and the only change has been the addition of handrails, the City Manager explained. He noted that if a bridge is in place, you can’t change it too much without having to meet new environmental regulations. Councilman Henderson asked if the bridge was at a danger point? Brown said no, adding that the bridge does have steel handrails and is constructed so that people can’t step through, etc.
The Mayor asked if any of this work can be done in house? Eason replied that all of the work will be done in-house except for the paving. The only work to be contracted out will be the paving and the bridge itself, he said. This work will be bid out at the same time as the resurfacing contracts to get a better price, it was noted.
Mayor Festerman asked if the project could get any stimulus monies? The City Manager said it doesn’t create any jobs. Councilman Turner asked about a possible grant from the Reidsville Area Foundation. City Manager Almond replied that RAF does not help to restore something, similar to the issue with the sidewalks. Councilwoman Zdanski pointed out that they didn’t want to delay the project until it was too late for the kids to play basketball.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson, to approve Option #3 for $76,500 appropriated from the General Fund Undesignated Fund Balance.

The Mayor Pro Tem also thanked Councilman Johnson for bringing this matter to their attention.

The motion then passed in a 6-0 vote.

The corresponding Budget Ordinance Amendment follows:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 12
     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 24, 2009 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2009-2010; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to appropriate a transfer to the Jaycee Park Improvement Fund for rehabilitation of basketball courts;
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on June 24, 2009 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 10-3991-0000, Appropriated Fund Balance, be increased by $76,500.00.
Section 2. That expense account number 10-4930-9806, Transfer to Jaycee Park Improvement Project Fund, be increased by $76,500.00.
This the 10th day of February, 2010.
                      /s/_____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________                                   

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC

   City Clerk

PUBLIC COMMENTS.
No comments were offered.
CITY MANAGER’S REPORT. 
City Manager Almond noted that the first three items of his written report were informational only. (A COPY OF THE CITY MANAGER’S REPORT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) The ribbon cutting for the new communications area of the Police Department will be rescheduled, he said.
North Scales Street Project.

The City Manager stated that within the last 24 hours, the City has received word from the North Carolina Department of Transportation that the board has approved the North Scales Street project, which can proceed with bidding and construction. He reminded Council members that NCDOT had pledged monies for the project, but then used those monies for other projects and then promised the City stimulus funds. The North Carolina DOT Board approved the project at its January meeting.
City Manager Almond said the project will be advertised on March 23rd with the bid opening on March 30. He said the City hopes to award the contract in April and start construction. He noted that the Public Works Director Kevin Eason has set a finish date of December 1, 2010. The City Manager said he felt that date was “optimistic but doable.” He said this should be an outstanding project for the City and one of which Reidsville can be proud. He said that hopefully they would get good bids. 
Fiber Optic Network Down.

The City Manager said that IT Director Rhonda Wheeler informed him on Monday morning that the fiber optic network to the Parks & Recreation Department, the Teen Center and the Penn House was down due to the weather. It cost approximately $4,000 to restore the network, he added. City Manager Almond said he was asking that the money be taken out of the City Council’s Contingency Fund, which has about $15,000 in it. 
Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski, to approve the request.
The motion was approved 5-0 with Councilman Henderson not voting. When questioned, the Councilman said he didn’t vote because he didn’t get the full import of what was said. City Manager Almond re-explained the need for the fiber optic network. He added that this network was too important to sit on; therefore, the IT Director took monies from her budget to cover the expense and those monies need to be reimbursed. 
The motion then passed in a 6-0 vote with Councilman Henderson also voting in the affirmative.

Jaycee Ballpark Bids.

City Manager Almond informed Council members that bids for the improvements at Jaycee Park, including the concession stand, will be opened on February 23. He said they were shooting for a July 1st completion date. He also explained that there would be no power in the park for a period of time.

Mayor Festerman asked if staff had alerted the leagues out there of the situation. Parks & Recreation Director Harry Brown indicated that after a contractor is secured, he will meet with him to discuss a timetable. Brown said he would then let the leagues know. He said that right now, he didn’t know how long the power would be out, but once he gets the necessary information, he will let everyone know.

The scope of the project was discussed, including the concession stand, electrical wiring, kiosks, etc., which would be needed to bring the facility up to “first class.” City Manager Almond reminded Council members of the need to shift the concession stand off the hill where there currently exists a drainage problem. This will require some grading and a possible retaining wall, he added. The City Manager said he hoped that Public Works can do some of this work. He noted the problem of finding adequate dirt to fill in at the site. It was suggested that perhaps some of the dirt used at the AFG Wipes site at the Industrial Park could be used. Scott Marsh of AFG Wipes said he guaranteed that could be arranged.
County Landfill Agreement.

City Manager Almond distributed a copy of the final agreement with Rockingham County for landfill services. (A COPY OF THE INTERLOCAL AGREEMENT WITH ROCKINGHAM COUNTY FOR USE OF THE COUNTY LANDFILL IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

The City Manager reminded Council members that they had authorized him several months ago to go ahead and made the best deal he could. He said the agreement is exactly word for word the agreement the County has with Eden and the other municipalities. The only difference, he pointed out, is on page 13, which outlines the $125,000 buy-in fee. He also pointed out critical language in Section #C which states that the City will not be charged any future fees or assessments for expenses or liability caused by landfill operations in which the City had no participation and would not be punished or penalized because the City utilized other solid waste disposal options in the past.
City Manager Almond told Council members that he recommended they approve the agreement, which was approved by County Commissioners last week.
There was a brief discussion about the closing of the current landfill in the future. City Manager Almond said the City will only have to pay fees associated with the cells used during the City’s time of participation.
Mayor Festerman made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski, to approve the proposed landfill agreement.

Councilman Johnson interjected that, as a new Council member, he would like to have the opportunity to read the agreement. He asked that the issue be tabled until the next meeting.

City Manager Almond said the City’s agreement with Person County ends February 28. He asked whether Council could approve it before March 1st. He said he appreciated what Councilman Johnson was saying. He noted that he had seen several drafts of the agreement and the language is what they had finalized. He asked if Council members could come back and approve the agreement before the end of the month.
Mayor Festerman and Councilwoman Zdanski withdrew their motion and second.

City Manager Almond then discussed the monthly sanitation fee charged to citizens to cover the City’s disposal costs. He said this fee normally goes up in October of each year to cover the CPI increase. The State of North Carolina, he pointed out, also imposed a $2 per ton excise fee this past July.
If Council approves this agreement, they also need to approve the raising of this fee from $4.80 to $5.55, which needs to start March 1st, he said.
Councilman Turner asked what the State was doing with this $2 per ton fee? City Manager Almond said the State was using it to clean up dumps in the State. Councilman Henderson asked about the fee increase. City Manager Almond said the fee needs to go into effect March 1, would appear on the water bill and would go up 55 cents per month for citizens. Most of this increase, he noted, is due to the State tax.
It was decided that a special meeting would be called to consider this issue after Councilman Johnson could read the agreement.

Haloacetic Acids notice.
A discussion was then held concerning Item No. 4 on the City Manager’s Report involving a notice sent to water customers regarding the standard for Haloacetic Acids (HAAs). The City Manager turned the discussion over to Public Works  Director Kevin Eason.

Public Works Director Eason explained that over the years, Reidsville has had a problem with high levels of two things in the system, HAAs (Haloacetic Acids) and TTHMs (Total Trihalomethanes). All water systems on this side of the United States, he noted, draw their water from surface waters, such as rivers, lakes, etc. These surface waters have organic compounds that come from runoff, he continued. The water is treated with chlorine, which makes the water safe to drink but when the chlorine comes into contact with these organics, it forms TTHMs and HAAs.  The EPA has conducted studies which show that long-term contact with these TTHMs and HAAs can cause problems in humans, he said. 

Eason said these numbers are extremely low. The numbers for TTHMs are 80 parts per billion while for HAAs, they are 60 parts per billion. He said the parts per billion are equivalent to three-quarters of an inch between here and Raleigh. “It is a very, very, very small number,” the Public Works Director said.  The City’s last reading, which was a weighted average, was around .072, and the limit is .06, meaning the City was .012 high for the average for the quarter going into December. “Once you’re over, you’re over,” he noted, whether it is by a small or large amount. The wording of the Notice to the Public is mandated by the EPA, he said. The only things the City can put on there is a contact number for residents to call if they have any questions, Eason added.
Eason then discussed the solution to the problem, which is two-fold. The City can try to take the organics out. Last year the City added a layer of anthracite to the filter beds at the Water Plant, and we did see some improvement, he said. The City is looking to do a pilot study in April that will add a chemical addition into the water system to draw out even more of the organic carbon. On the distribution side, Reidsville is an old town characterized by a lot of looping on the internal side, which means the City has a tremendous amount of dead-end water lines. He said there is also low demand out there.
A solution is to go out and spend some money and add in some water lines to connect these dead ends, he said. He discussed this further. Eason said they would be making recommendations in the near future.

There was further discussion about dead-end lines. City Manager Almond noted that every cul de sac is a dead-end line and cited several examples. Mayor Festerman said that this is not unique to Reidsville, and the City Manager agreed. The Mayor asked why are we having so many more problems with it, and the City Manager said he didn’t know that we were compared to other cities. The limits are in billions, and the City was only over that by a very small part, he continued. He also reminded Council members that in the past, the City had a big problem with toxicity at the Wastewater Treatment Plant, and this could be the same kind of thing.

Mayor Festerman asked the City Manager if there was any chance NCDENR would relax its regulations. The City Manager said their experience has been that NCDENR never relaxes its restrictions.

Councilman Henderson asked if anything could be done at the lake level. Eason said yes, in the long term but nothing that Public Works can do. Discussion centered briefly on raising awareness about maintaining the lake buffers and the need to educate people on the use of pesticides, etc.

Public Works’ Efforts during snowstorms.

Mayor Festerman thanked Eason and the Public Works Department for the excellent work they had done getting the roads clear during the recent inclement weather. He stressed that their work to keep the streets of Reidsville safe had not gone unnoticed by the citizens.

City Manager Almond stated that so far, crews had incurred 250 hours of overtime due to these storms at a cost of $3,000. He said they had used all the salt they had but had been able to replenish it. The City Manager said they had enough salt for one more storm.

COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Councilman Henderson – The Councilman apologized to the Chamber of Commerce and the Human Relations Commission for being unable to attend those meetings. He said that personal problems kept him from taking part.
Voting Locations Discussed.

Councilman Henderson then referenced a notice he had received from the U.S. Justice Department about a precinct change in the City. The notice indicated that two precincts would be combined. Identification of possible new sites to vote was being requested.
Councilman Turner said this didn’t change the lines of the A & B Districts.

City Manager Almond reminded Councilman Henderson that the Board of Elections had noted plans to close the YMCA voting location and had asked for a substitute location. He stressed that this was the Board of Elections’ responsibility.

Councilman Henderson said it didn’t seem like the Board of Elections looked very hard. He mentioned as a possibility the Zion Baptist Church Multipurpose Center. Mayor Festerman said that was the call of the Elections Board. Councilman Henderson said this would leave Moss Street School and Reidsville Middle School as the only two polling places.
The City Manager said this was the first he’d heard of them closing a precinct. He said he had just understood they were looking for another location.

Councilman Turner – No report.

Councilman Johnson – The Councilman said he had no report but he apologized for his tardiness. He noted that he had to come from work in Greensboro and had left later than he had planned. He said he would be taking further steps to make sure he arrived in a timely fashion.
Mayor Pro Tem Balsley – The Mayor Pro Tem said the Planning Board did meet this month and discussed the Zoning Ordinance change regarding AFG Wipes’ request. The minutes of the board meeting are in the Council members’ packets.

Mayor Festerman – The Mayor then discussed disaster planning.

Disaster Planning.

The Mayor noted that the City of Eden opened a shelter during the recent snowstorm when power was out. He said he would like staff to discuss during a work session the role of Council in the case of a disaster. He asked if the City has a disaster plan?

City Manager Almond said the City does. He noted that it is the Mayor who calls for a state of disaster. After that is done, everything is turned over to Emergency Preparedness in the County, he said. Mayor Festerman said he thought it was pretty important that we get prepared and have a plan in place for something like a power outage so that shelters can be opened.
Curbside Recycling.

Mayor Festerman thanked Pat Knowles, Kevin Eason and Terri Stamey on the update on the recycling plan. He said he found it disturbing that more cities are going away from curbside recycling although he noted the effects of the economy on it. City Manager Almond reminded Council that the County is looking into options for Countywide recycling.
Councilwoman Zdanski – The Councilwoman said she was out of town when the Appearance Commission meeting was held. She was able to attend the Historic Preservation Commission meeting held January 19. A Certificate of Appropriateness for 319 Maple Avenue was granted which allowed the residents to replace a roof and make other improvements.

Main Street Awards.

Councilwoman Zdanski talking about attending the North Carolina Main Street Conference in New Bern, at which time Mr. Kones and Market Square were honored. She said she thought our projects got the most applause from the audience. She commended those who worked to get the projects honored.
MOTION TO GO INTO CLOSED SESSION.

Mayor Festerman then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to go into closed session pursuant to G.S. 143-318.11(a)(5).

RETURN TO OPEN SESSION.
Council members returned to open session.

Lake Reidsville Greenway Trail.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley made a motion that the City not pursue extending the greenways out to Lake Reidsville and to notify the Reidsville Area Foundation of the decision to withdraw the request. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley noted that he didn’t believe the project was doable moneywise.

The motion was passed in a 6-0 vote.

City Manager Almond noted the need for a meeting regarding the landfill agreement as well as a briefing session for Public Works Director Eason and himself to sit down and talk with Council about several needs in that department.

It was decided that Council members could meet at 8:30 a.m. on Thursday, February 25.

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson, to recess and reconvene at 8:30 a.m. on Thursday, Feb. 25, in the first-floor conference room. The motion was approved in a unanimous 6-0 vote.
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